

NEWSLETTER NO. 39 MAY 2017

Musical Mystery Tour of Moncrieff







Join the **Friends of the NFSA** on a mystery coach tour of the new Canberra suburb of Moncrieff (named after famous Australian singer Gladys Moncrieff - 'Our Glad') where all the streets are named after well-known Australian musical identities. Our own well-known musical identity **David Kilby** will be our guide, playing the songs and film clips to accompany his expert commentary as we cruise the streets, spotting celebrity names and stopping en route for afternoon tea.

It's the 'Glad All Over' Sunday Special!

SUNDAY 28TH MAY 1.30 -3.30

Online booking: www.trybooking.com/PWEU

Friends \$5, Public \$10

MESSAGE FROM PRESIDENT RAY EDMONDSON

As you will see from the recent article in **The Saturday Paper** (attached to this issue) the needs of the NFSA continue to be publicly debated and this can only be a good thing. At the date of writing, and despite a reminder to the Minister's office, no reply has yet been received to the letter the Friends send to



the Minister for Communications, Senator Mitch Fifield, back in January. The letter was published in the previous issue of the newsletter, and dealt particularly with the need to reinstate the disappearing elements of the NFSA's public face. Nor is there any further information, so far, on the appointment of a new CEO for the NFSA.

In a new venture, the Friends are planning to start a stream of daytime public presentations. This time the venue is not the NFSA, where current parking arrangements would make such an idea impractical, but CMAG (Canberra Museum and Gallery) where the Friends will have the use of the CMAG theatrette. CMAG's location in Civic means that parking and public transport connections are quite practical, and CMAG's café provides an attractive option for lunch or coffee. Once the program for the presentations is settled, they will be advised to all members. We have some interesting presentation ideas lined up, and we're looking forward to experimenting with the idea of daytime events.

SPECIAL DEAL #1 FOR FRIENDS' MEMBERS!

Christine Anu in Conversation and Concert event: 7.15pm, Friday 2 June 2017.

Acclaimed Indigenous entertainer and broadcasters Christine Anu has enjoyed a diverse career of song, dance and performance, playing to billions at the Sydney Olympic Games Opening Ceremony, and with her rendition of My Island Home becoming the country's alternate national anthem. In conversation (peppered with a few acoustic numbers), NFSA Sound Curator Thorsten Kaeding talks to Anu about the breadth of her career, across her 17 ARIA nominations to her current role on air with the ABC.

To get your ticket for the special Friends price of \$20 (instead of the full rate of \$35), please book by 15 May *and* use the code **VL333**. To access this deal please use the following link

https://www.trybooking.com/PNCH

SPECIAL DEAL #2

Essential Kurosawa selected by David Stratton season, 14-30 June 2017.

This retrospective consists of seven of the finest films made by one of cinema's great directors, Akira Kurosawa. A master of action, Kurosawa was influenced by directors like John Ford and in turn influenced a younger generation of filmmakers, like George Lucas and Martin Scorsese. Presented in association with The Japan Foundation, Sydney Film Festival and ACMI.

To receive your special Friends discount of 50% on your ticket, please use the discount code **NFSA FRIENDS** when you book.

CALLING for VOLUNTEERS!







Are you interested in film culture? Do you like working with databases? If so you may like to join our little band of volunteers who are indexing film journals, like Metro and Senses of Cinema, for the NFSA's contribution to an international database. Training will be provided! We work on Wednesdays, in the NFSA's gorgeous library from 2.30 to 4.30pm. You can offer weekly, fortnightly, monthly, ad hoc, as suits your schedule).

If this is not your thing, but you would like to help the committee in some way - perhaps with our events or publicity, for example - we are also interested to hear from you.

To offer your services or to find out more about any of these, please email Sue Terry at archivefriends@gmail.com



Like to keep in touch a new way?



Find the Friends on Facebook!

www.facebook.com/NFSAFriends

Sign up to the NFSA's online newsletter to receive advance notification of NFSA events!

It's worth regularly checking the Friends' website and Facebook page to keep up with what's happening. These will soon be complemented by a new Friends' membership brochure, and a leaflet setting out a potted history of the NFSA

The 2017 Friends of the NFSA Committee:

President: Ray Edmondson, Vice President: Chris Harrison, Secretary: Sue Terry, Treasurer: Chris Emery, Committee: David Kilby, Lindy Ross, Lynne Grehg Public Officer: Sue Terry, Newsletter Editor: Lindy Ross

Friends of the National Film and Sound Archive Inc*

PO Box 9618 Deakin ACT 2600.

E: archivefriends@gmail.com Website: www.archivefriends.org.au

THE

SATURDAY PAPER

NEWS

Budget cuts to the National Film and Sound Archive have left it struggling to complete critical restoration work and in need of new purpose. By *Steve Dow*.

Restoring the National Film and Sound Archive



Graeme Blundell, Bryan Brown and Graham Kennedy in The Odd Angry Shot (1979).

In the 1927 silent-era film *For the Term of His Natural Life*, a starving prisoner on the run from Port Arthur takes an axe to a fellow escapee with the intention of eating him. Based on the Marcus Clarke novel and directed by Hollywood's Norman Dawn, the epic movie cannibalises cinema history, too: tonnes of flammable nitrate film drawn from Sydney archives and storage were loaded onto *Inca*, an old sailing ship, and set alight for the climactic scene.

At the end of shooting, "one million feet" of film had vanished, says veteran Australian film producer Sue Milliken, but no one will ever know how much of the nation's visual record was lost. The eventual reconstruction of Dawn's film, released in 1981 with some scenes missing, was of a scale unprecedented in silent film in Australia.

Today, federal budget cuts mean film preservation – as well as digitisation of rapidly deteriorating television shows on defunct 20th-century magnetic tape formats – is in competition for funding with provision of public access to existing screen works. Ninety years on from Norman Dawn's cavalier indulgence on Sydney Harbour, Milliken and others argue, Australia's modern film preservation bureaucracy lacks vision.

IN 2015-16 SIX FEATURE FILMS WERE GIVEN A NEW DIGITAL LIFE BY THE NFSA. "SIX ISN'T MANY, IS IT? FIFTY A YEAR IS WHAT THEY SHOULD BE DOING."

In 2015-16, *The Odd Angry Shot*, a 1979 Tom Jeffrey Vietnam War film produced by Milliken, was among six feature films given a new digital life under the National Film and Sound Archive's NFSA Restores program, in partnership with Sydney-based post-production company Frame, Set & Match. The restorations, costing about \$50,000 each, also included Henri Safran's *Storm Boy* (1976), Ray Lawrence's *Bliss* (1985) and Jocelyn Moorhouse's *Proof* (1991).

"Six isn't many, is it?" Milliken tells *The Saturday Paper*. "Fifty a year is what they should be doing."

The archive received \$24.3 million from the federal government this year, cut from \$27 million in 2014 and \$25.4 million last year. In the past few years it has shed about 50 positions, including much expertise.

Film editor Anthony Buckley says the archive "needs a meaningful presence for Australians to be able to take their children to, to get a sense of our visual and aural history". Buckley and Milliken are calling for the NFSA to be moved from Canberra to a new, purpose-built building with a public exhibition space in Sydney, given its bigger population. Not everyone agrees.

Buckley estimates such a building would cost \$100 million. He says operational government funding should be doubled, to \$50 million, and a visionary administrator, not a curator, appointed chief executive. "The board seems to be bereft of any ideas," he says.

The vision for repair and screening seemed more ambitious on October 3, 1984, when the archive finally separated from the National Library to open under its own banner in the Art Deco former Australian Institute of Anatomy building in McCoy Circuit, Acton, with separate storage vaults established in Mitchell.

In drenching rain, VIPs rolled up in vintage cars and more than a thousand guests packed the main exhibition hall to hear then prime minister Bob Hawke heralding "a new kind of institution", one "devoted to the popular cultural expression of our age, and dedicated to the preservation of some of the best manifestations of Australian character and Australian imagination".

Efforts early in the new century hewed to that ambition: in 1999, the McCoy building was doubled in size, to accommodate specialised laboratories. There was, until it was scrapped in 2015, the NFSA's travelling Big Screen regional film festival, which ran for more than a decade. The Arc cinema and a separate theatrette, still on site, previously ran bigger screening programs.

Notably, in the 10 years from 2002, the archive restored 75 feature films, most famously one of Australia's greatest, Ted Kotcheff's 1971 movie *Wake in Fright*. The work was done in collaboration with Kodak and the now-defunct Atlab (later Deluxe) post-production facilities in Sydney. The long search by Buckley, the film's original editor,

prompted CBS operations chief Harvey Rappaport to track down the missing *Wake in Fright* negatives, marked for destruction, in a Pittsburgh dump bin.

Yet there remain gaping holes: in the 1960s, a young Buckley rescued the negatives of 17 feature films made by director Ken G. Hall in the 1930s and '40s from the offices of production company Cinesound in Sydney's Rozelle. "Those are still not available to the Australian public," Buckley says, "and I think that's pretty lamentable."

In 2014, the then chief executive of the National Film and Sound Archive, Michael Loebenstein, opted to close the public exhibition hall, arguing it was not profitable. The archive no longer has a gift shop, and the library, staffed by volunteers, is open only on Wednesday afternoons.

Loebenstein left the archive in January to return to Austria. The federal arts minister, Mitch Fifield, told senate estimates in late March that the appointment of a new chief executive was imminent.

Ray Edmondson, deputy director of the NFSA from 1984 to 2001, argues Australia should be adequately funding institutions to meet new UNESCO guidelines on preservation of, and access to, documentary heritage, and these institutions "should be seen as an investment, not an expense".

Edmondson says the archive should "for now" keep its "crucial" public face, including the Arc cinema, in Canberra, although he "would like to see the NFSA have a much bigger presence in both Melbourne and Sydney and at this point I would say Sydney has the greater need".

The film historian Andrew Pike, who is also a founding member and former president of Friends of the NFSA, says moving the archive out of the McCoy Circuit building would solve no problem. He argues management has failed to balance priorities: "An archive without a diversity of public access programs is just a warehouse for dead film."

In senate estimates last month, Meg Labrum, the acting archive chief executive, said recent articles implied her headquarters "was a sort of dead duck that was depressing to go to, and why would you? My response is that it is really having to reshape based on its capacities across the board."

Labrum drew the hearing's attention to the archive's "Deadline 2025" report, released in 2015, which estimated only 30 per cent of stockpiles of television on obsolete 20th-century tape-based formats can be saved at present restoration rates, meaning "tens of thousands of hours will be lost to future generations". The report called for tape digitisation to double, which would require an additional \$16 million in government funding.

The Saturday Paper, meanwhile, has learnt that the archive has commissioned property consultant David McCracken to advise on a new Sydney location for when the lease on the archive's existing small administration office in Pyrmont expires next year. McCracken says the work is "totally unrelated" to his advisory role with the Barangaroo Delivery Authority.

Meg Labrum tells *The Saturday Paper* McCracken's employment is part of an examination of the NFSA's "potential footprint around the country". In Melbourne, the archive is already "cohabiting" with the Australian Centre for the Moving Image at Federation Square.

Is the NFSA committed to staying in the McCoy Circuit building in Canberra? "Look, we're committed to staying in Canberra ... [But] it's an expensive place to be. That whole [Acton] precinct is redeveloping ... Having the laboratories at Acton and vaults at Mitchell – it might make more sense closer together."

Labrum says the NFSA is interested in "more of a public face" in Sydney, but that would not supplant Canberra as headquarters. "It's one of the things a lot of our supporters and critics are animated about, that the archive needs more of a physical presence ... I'd say in Sydney. I can't imagine us ever having the funds to purpose-build, but some sort of collaborative arrangement, where we exist with another body with exhibition space we can be a part of, that would be attractive."

Labrum says there is an aim to increase the restoration of feature films and that crowdfunding from the public might be an occasional option. Making shows available online would also become an increasing priority.

Labrum says she has not applied for the chief executive job at the archive, where she has worked in collections since the 1980s. She wants to see "new blood" in the role.

This article was first published in the print edition of The Saturday Paper on Apr 15, 2017 as "Sliver screen". Subscribe here.

Steve Dow is a Sydney-based arts writer and the author of *Gay: The Tenth Anniversary Collection*.